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Special Committee on Vehicles for Hire Meeting Minutes
February 9, 2016
11:00 a.m.

Location: Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st Floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Matt Schellenberg (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Bill Gulliford, Garrett Dennis (arr. 11:03)
Excused: Doyle Carter

Also:  Peggy Sidman and Jason Teal – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Jessica Baker – Mayor’s Office; Kirk Wendland, Paul Crawford and Bob Carle – Office of Economic Development; Chief Robert Connor – Sheriff’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 11:01 a.m.
Chairman Schellenberg convened the meeting and the attendees identified themselves for the record. 
Kirk Wendland, Executive Director of the Office of Economic Development, reported that a Florida Senate committee was meeting today to discuss insurance requirements for transportation network companies (i.e. Uber and Lyft). The Senate version of the Uber/Lyft bill does not contain the local government regulatory preemption contained in the House version of the bill. The Florida League of Cities and Florida Association of Counties oppose preemption of local government authority over regulation of these businesses.

Mr. Wendland distributed and discussed a table showing the various City fees that apply to vehicles for hire, both initial application fees for first-time drivers or companies and annual renewal and inspection fees.

Sheriff’s Office Chief Robert Connor briefly discussed the arrest of a Lyft driver in Jacksonville for assaulting a passenger. The driver has been charged with a first degree misdemeanor for simple battery and the case is pending in the court system.

Council Member Gulliford questioned how Uber could be operating in Jacksonville since the company’s representatives agreed last year that only Uber Black (which complies with the City’s vehicle for hire regulations) would operate in the city. Apparently the City’s enforcement mechanisms are lacking since the companies are clearly operating in violation of the City’s ordinances. Steve Diebenow representing Lyft explained that the company disagrees with the Office of General Counsel’s interpretation of the vehicles for hire ordinance and believes that its operations do not violate the ordinance. The two alternatives to reaching a final resolution are either to go to court and spend time and money on a lawsuit over the interpretation of the ordinance or to reach a mutually agreeable compromise on amendments to the ordinance that clarify the status and regulation of transportation network companies, which is the option Lyft prefers. Mr. Gulliford said that his primary concern is to ensure public safety via requirements for adequate insurance, driver background checks, vehicle inspections and proper permitting, which should apply to all vehicles for hire regardless of their type. Council Member Dennis noted the difficulty of enforcing ordinances on companies that don’t have a physical presence or administrative staff in the city. Council Member Crescimbeni echoed Mr. Gulliford’s comments about a level playing field where the rules apply to everyone and where there is serious enforcement, which appears not to be happening now. Chief Connor addressed the difficulties in determining probable cause to initiate enforcement action against an unmarked vehicle for hire and said the JSO has always played a supporting role in the enforcement of the vehicle for hire ordinance by Public Parking.
In response to a question about how many Uber/Lyft drivers have City permits, Kirk Wendland reported that when vehicle for hire drivers register with the City they do not report for what company they will be driving, so the City does not have an exact record of how many permitted drivers are driving for taxis versus TNC companies. Bob Carle, Chief of Public Parking, reported the results of a survey done by his office that found 59 permit holders reported driving for UberX, 109 for Uber Black, and none for Lyft. Steve Diebenow reiterated that Lyft drivers believe that they are operating legally in Jacksonville and don’t need City permits because the company disagrees with the City’s characterization of their business as operating vehicles for hire.

The committee discussed insurance coverage for vehicles for hire. Mr. Diebenow stated that TNC drivers who buy a policy that only has commercial coverage in effect when the vehicle is actually transporting a passenger and has private insurance in effect the rest of the time can pay a substantially smaller premium than for a vehicle that is insured at a commercial rate at all times, and can pass that savings on to their customers in the form of lower rates. He said that Lyft drivers using the blended policies have three times the coverage limit in effect when carrying passengers as taxis are required to have, and if that level of coverage was insufficient to protect the riding public then the personal injury law firms would be bringing suit against TNCs for higher damages. The insurance industry has recognized this new business model and is providing policies that are tailored to meet TNC vehicle needs. He said that before the Vehicles For Hire Committee was formed, the City’s Risk Management Division posed three questions to Uber and Lyft about their insurance policies. Lyft provided documentation of its coverage in response to one of the questions, and he believes the other two questions were rendered moot by the entry of Zurich Insurance into the market with a product that met the City’s other two concerns. Council Member Gulliford suggested that Risk Management should be invited to attend the next meeting to address insurance sufficiency questions.
During a public comment period several taxi drivers and representatives of taxi companies lodged complaints about TNC company drivers siphoning business away from their licensed and regulated businesses while operating illegally in the city. Mr. Diebenow said that Lyft is amenable to having an identifying mark on its vehicles while they are on duty, whether a City-issued decal or a trade dress mark specific to the company (company logo or name). He also agreed to report back at the next committee meeting about how Zurich Insurance commercial vehicle policies apply to TNC operations – when the coverage applies because the driver is engaged in commercial operation and when it doesn’t. Mr. Gulliford suggested that the legislation could be crafted to dovetail with when the commercial insurance is and is not in effect.
In response to a question from Council Member Dennis about the biggest obstacles to enforcement of the current ordinance, Chief Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman said that the first challenge is identifying to whom the ordinance does and does not apply, which is the problem stemming from vehicles not having identifying marks. Jason Teal felt that the biggest current impediment is the amount of time and effort involved in enforcement on the City’s part to very little effect because the TNC companies pay the fines for the drivers. He pointed out that the immobilization and impoundment provisions in the proposed ordinance transfer the risk from the TNC companies to the drivers who run the risk of losing the use of their vehicles for some time. He noted that enforcement must be a joint effort of the Public Parking Division and the Sheriff’s Office because only the JSO has the authority to stop and detain a vehicle, while Public Parking actually issues the citations for violations. Chief Connor reiterated that probable cause is a sticking point, and without a compelling explanation of the probable cause that led to stop, the courts will likely dismiss the citations. Council Member Crescimbeni felt that what is currently lacking is the will to enforce the existing ordinance; lots of things are problematic to enforce, but where the will exists the City makes the effort. 
Chairman Schellenberg will meet with Chief Connor and with Twane Duckworth, the City’s Risk Manager, and then will announce the next meeting date.

Meeting Adjourned: 12:01 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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